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WEST ADELAIDE FOOTBALL CLUB INC. & WEST ADELAIDE FOOTBALLERS’ CLUB INC. 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETINGS AND ELECTIONS

Notice is hereby given to all Members that the Annual general Meetings of the West Adelaide Football Club Inc and the West 
Adelaide Footballers Club Inc will be held in the Sturt Pea Room on Monday February 25 at 7.00pm. The date has been revised 
to allow all parties time to make the necessary arrangements given the changes to Constitution made in December of 2018. No 
meeting will occur on the previously advised date (February 11).

In accordance with the Constitution all Directors of the Club will retire at the Annual General Meeting. Following the retirement of 
the current Directors, five Directors nominated by the Nominations Committee (‘Nominated Directors’) and two Directors elected by 
the Members (‘Member Elected Directors’) will be confirmed as the Board of Directors for both the West Adelaide Football Club Inc 
and the West Adelaide Footballers Club Inc.

A member wishing to bring forward any special business at the Annual General Meeting must give notice of such special business in 
writing to the Chief Executive Officer 28 clear days prior to the AGM.

Ben Hopkins
Chief Executive Officer

Champions of Australia
foxtel cup champions
sanfl premiers
Runners up

1908, 1911
2013
1908, 1909, 1911, 1912, 1927, 1947, 1961, 1983, 2015
1922, 1954, 1956, 1958, 1959, 1962, 1991, 2003, 2012

wafc Annual General Meeting 

west adelaide football club (1897 - 2018)

west adelaide football inc. 
& west adelaide footballers’ club inc.

PERMANENT STAFF
Chief Executive Officer
Administration
facility manager
Football department
Licensed Club

Ben Hopkins
Bridget Aiston, Gayle Dolphin, Rhianon Reese 
Rod Harwood
Andrew Marks, Jason Porplyzia
Steve Skinner, Kirsty Mansell, Cara Magier

auditor
bankers
alt sanfl director
no.1 ticket holders
patron

support
MGI group
(NAB) National Australia Bank
Graeme Barton
Hon. Rob Kerin, Hon. Steve Georganas MP
Mayor John Trainer MP
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office bearers

2018 Board of directors

President 
finance director

lee harradine

vice President
football director

graeme barton

legal director
sanfl league 

director
john levy

people and Culture
& womens football 

director
kristen demetriou

commercial 
director

robert tidswell

ASSET MANAGEMENT 
DIRECTOR

troy abbott 
*part year

community 
director

dr joseph masika 
oam

VENUE AND FACILITIES 
DIRECTOR

michael memmler 

junior football 
director

mark beswick
(dec. april 2018)

membership DIRECTOR
nick huezenroeder

*part year

sponsors

major partner oval naming  partner

key corporate partners

junior football 
director

richard sykes
*part year

women’s major partner

womens partners

premier coterie partner
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League player list & stats

played: 18 won: 8 lost: 10 drew: 0 final position: 7th players used: 36 

Coach : gavin colville
Captain : tom keough

AGOSTINO, JACK A
ANDERSON, AARON W
BATES, ZACHARY R J
BATLEY, NATHAN S
BEECH, JONATHON S
BURGESS, CHRISTOPHER D
DUNKIN, ELLIOT J
EVANS, JACK A
EVANS, LACHLAN J
FIELKE, AARON W
GREEN SHANNON J
HEAD, DUSTIN B
HILL, LOGAN D
HUPFELD, LYNDON J
JOHNSON, ISAAC L
KARPANY, KENNETH G (Jnr)
KEOUGH, THOMAS A
LAUBE, KEELAN M
MCPHERSON, TYLER J
MIDDLETON, MASON K
NOBLE, JOHN A
NOONAN, CONOR P
PARRELLA, ANDRE J
PILLION, THAMAS D
PORPLYZIA, JASON K

RANKINE, IZAK J
RYAN, JOSHUA G
RYAN, LACHLAN T
SCHILLER, JOSHUA B
STEVENS, KAINE H J
TURNER, BRETT A
TURNER, GIBSON
WAITE, MURRAY J
WASLEY-BLACK, ERRIN N
WEBB, DANIEL J
WILSON JAKE B

dob

11/06/1997
20/08/1991
30/04/1995
16/09/1992
09/11/1990
26/11/1995
27/06/1998
6/02/1995
30/03/1997
14/11/1988
16/09/1987
18/09/1991
23/01/1988
21/02/1998
23/02/1998
12/10/1997
10/10/1991
23/11/1999
31/01/1996
26/07/1994
25/03/1997
13/04/1998
21/09/1997
16/07/1997
27/11/1984

23/04/2000
17/04/1996
17/04/1996
09/07/1992
20/09/1992
11/01/1996
22/07/1993
07/05/1997
20/01/1995
20/09/1989
01/12/1991

cms


179
177
175
188
188
190
182
180
189
185
184
183
178
192
183
173
193
191
200
190
178
182
204
182
177

178
196
192
184
184
185
180
184
188
196
193

kgs

69
85
73
79
88
82
76
75
75
78
82
78
80
90
75
68
91
73
98
96
68
73
107
65
84

67
95
83
82
82
70
84
75
86
95
94

gam
es 2018

16
18
14
17
13
18
2
10
9
3
14
8
18
2
2
18
18
1
5
16
18
2
12
2
11

10
13
2
18
16
11
1
7
12
6
15

51
45
28
35
142
47
2
15
9
166
146
9
137
2
2
37
91
1
16
72
36
2
12
8
117

23
15
2
101
88
40
1
17
64
127
23

2
9
14
1
20
18
0
1
1
2
10
0
3
1
1
15
10
0
1
30
6
0
0
1
2

15
0
0
2
9
3
0
1
3
2
3

5
16
23
7
167
24
0
1
1
159
92
0
25
1
1
25
37
0
2
81
17
0
0
6
83

33
0
0
18
64
22
0
2
27
86
3

4
5
2
2
9
3
1
3
1
12
11
2
10
1
1
3
6
1
2
5
3
1
1
2
11

3
2
1
6
5
3
1
3
4
11
2

goals
 2018

games
 wafc



goals
 wafc



league
 seasons

2015 -18
2012 - 2015, 18
2017 - 18
2017 - 18
2008 - 2015, 18
2016 - 18
2018
2016 - 18
2018
2007 - 18
2007, 09 - 18
2017 - 18
2008, 10 - 18
2018
2018
2016 - 18
2012 - 15, 17-18
2018
2017 - 18
2014 - 18
2016 - 18
2018
2018
2017 - 18
2002 - 07, 10, 
13, 15 - 16, 18
2016 - 18
2016, 18
2018
2013 - 18
2014 - 18
2016 - 18
2018
2016 - 18
2015 -18
2008 - 18
2017 - 18

career span

RETIREMENTS/DEPARTURES FROM 2018:

arrivals 2019:
Jason Porplyzia, Shannon Green, Daniel Webb, Aaron Fielke, Jake Wilson, Nick Favretto, Izak Rankine (AFL), Chris Burgess (AFL)

Chris Schmidt, Will Snelling, Patrick Levicki, Jade Cleeland, Dallas Willsmore, Tom Morrish, Reed Stevens, Tom Gallaway

Jack Agostino
Kenny Karpany
Izak Rankine
Jono Beech
Lyndon Hupfeld 
Chris Burgess 
Nick Favretto
Aaron Fielke
Kaine Stevens
Murray Waite
Jake Wilson
John Noble 
Hugh Haysman
Logan Hill
Tom Keough
Jason Porplyzia
Shannon Green
Brett Turner
Mason Middleton
Nathan Batley
Dustin Head
Errin Wasley-Black
Aaron Anderson
Daniel Webb
Andre Parella
Tom Pillion

Lachlan Peter

Regency Showerscreens
The Westonians
LifeStyle SA
Vili’s
Copyworld
Dr Darren Waters
Ace It Couriers 
BL Shipway
Harvey Norman
AVL Hire
Adelaide Image Printing
WAFC Past Players
WAFC
EFEX
AGI
City Mazda
Greenzown Electrical
Frame Connection
RJKM
Fowler Simmons
Flerureu Milk Company
Xblades
PFD Foods
IDM Sports
Telco Store Gouger St
Totally Workwear 
Richmond
Brian Munro Signs

Josh Ryan
Zac Bates
Tyler Mcpherson
Josh Schiller
Jack Evans
Lachie Ryan
Kyle Kirk
Matt Eastman
Tom Lynch
Jakob Heitmann

Lachlan Evans
Isaac Johnson
Jonty Inglis
Elliot Dunkin
Chol Majok
Josh Holliday

Oliver Johnson
Conor Noonan

Keelan Laube
Nigel Osborn
Teejay Halkias
Ben Miller
Patrick Fairlie 
Nick Jaensch

2 Bro’s catering
Abbott Investments
Gallagher Insurance
Serafino Wines
Rapid Response Locksmiths
Stonecraft Imports
SA Brewing
Cool or Cozy
Coca cola
City of West Torrens 
Council
con michalakis
Trenchless Pipelines
Steve Georganas mp
Southern Cross Trailers
Kalymnos Paisteries
Harradine and Norris 
Green accountants
Statewide Super
Zorich Group/sports 
power
McDonalds
Westies Bar and Bistro
WAFC Cheerleaders
1800 on hold
Hotel Royal
Mueller Services

player sponsors
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League awards & milestones

jack agostino
50 league games

josh schiller
100 league games

andre parrella
sam suckling shield

best first year player

mason middleton
rodger luders award

leading goal kicker

shannon green
Presidents award

elliot dunkin
keith reynolds

memorial trophy

josh schiller
grantley fielke award

josh ryan
bill downs memorial

trophy - most improved

2018 neil kerley medal

1st place: kaine stevens / 112 votes
2nd place: josh schiller / 111votes 
3rd place: tom keough / 108 votes 

2018 milestones

BATES, ZACHARY 
CRUMP, MYLES
DUNKIN, ELLIOT
EASTMAN, MATTHEW
EVANS, JACK
EVANS,LACHLAN
FAIRLIE, PATRICK
FIELKE, AARON
GUTSCHE, WILLIAM
HALKIAS, TEEJAY
HANNAGAN, NOAH
HAYSMAN, HUGH
HEAD, DUSTIN
HEITMANN, JAKOB
HOLLIDAY, JOSHUA
HUPFELD, LYNDON
INGLIS, JONTY
JAENSCH, NICHOLAS
JOHNSON, ISAAC
JOHNSON, OLIVER
KIRK, KYLE
LAUBE, KEELAN
LYNCH, THOMAS

2
1
18
15
4
9
19
2
4
7
4
5
5
12
12
17
5
14
12
13
17
15
19

3
1
0
18
0
0
4
1
0
1
3
4
2
1
20
15
1
3
7
10
9
3
2

reserves player list, stats & awards

played: 19 won: 11 lost: 8 drew: 0 final position: 5th players used: 43

Coach : minervini, D

MAJOK, CHOL
MAY, SAM
MCPHERSON, TYLER
MILLER, BEN
NOONAN, CONOR
OSBORN, NIGEL
PARRELLA, ANDRE
PETER, LACHLAN
PILLION, THOMAS
PORPLYZIA, JASON
RANA, ANGUS
RYAN, JACK
RYAN, LACHLAN
STEVENS, JOSHUA
TURNER, BRETT
TURNER, GIBSON
VASSALLO, ANTON
WAITE, MURRAY
WASLEY-BLACK, ERRIN
WEBB, DANIEL

15
1
6
7
11
12
3
19
17
2
6
5
17
4
8
12
3
11
3
6

1
0
2
2
1
9
0
13
23
0
0
0
4
2
5
29
0
8
1
12

kyle kirk
development team
coaches trophy

nigel osborn
bloods footy award -

selected by leadership group & coaches

2018 bob lee memorial trophy

1st place: patrick fairlie
2nd place: elliot dunkin 
3rd place: lachlan peter 

games


goals

games


goals

awards

pictured from left: patrick fairlie, 
elliot dunkin, lachlan peter, kyle kirk
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sanflw player list, stats & awards

ARMITSTEAD, SOPHIE
BALLARD, ABBIE
BATLEY, KIMBERLEY
BIDDELL, CHELSEA
CULHANE, KASIA
CZABAYSKI,ALEXANDRA
EDWARDS, PHOEBE
ELSEGOOD, MELANIE
EVANS, ALLISON
GORDON, TAYLA
HINGSTON, EMILY
HOFFMANN, TEKIRA
HOLMES, ABBEY
HOOPER, NICOLE
KILLIAN, RACHAEL
LOWERY, ALANA

4
10
9
10
8
4
5
9
9
5
7
6
3
2
4
9

0
2
2
10
0
0
0
3
3
0
0
0
3
0
4
1

played: 10 won: 5 lost: 5 drew: 0 final position: 4th players used: 31

Coach : marks, a
                 moon, s

MARTIN, HANNAH
MARTIN, RACHELLE
MARTINO, MARIE
MASIERO, SARAH
MASON, ALEXANDRA
MESECKE, COURTNEY
NEWMAN, MADISON
O’DOHERTY, KATIE
PICKERING, JACALYN
RICH, MEGAN
RODATO, LAUREN
SMITH, EMMA
SOLLY, SHANNEN
SONNEMAN, JAYME-LEE
TABB, JAIMI 

8
10
10
2
9
8
5
1
2
6
8
10
6
2
9 

0
1
0
0
1
1
0
0
0
1
0
3
1
3
6 

games


goals

games


goals

2018 best & fairest medal

1st place: rachelle martin
2nd place: chelsea biddell 
3rd place: abbie ballard

lauren rodato
best team person

COURTNEY MESECKE
most improved

hannah martin
coaches trophy

wafc awards

hannah martin
1st place : SANFL WOMENS LEAGUE BEST 
AND FAIREST

sanfl awards

under 18 player list & stats

BOUGHEN, BAILEY
BOYLAN,AIDAN
CAMACHO, JAVIER
CARUSO, NATHAN
CHAMBERLAIN, BAILEY
COUROUPIS, NICHOLAS
DALGLEISH, JACK
DAY, WILL
EARL, JACOB
EBERT, OLIVER
EVANS, TOM
FAZZALARI, JOSHUA
FORBES, AUSTIN
GEDDES-RYAN, LIAM
GEORGIADIS, KOSTANDINOS
GIBSON, HENRY
GILBERT, COOPER
GROOM, JOEL
GUTSCHE, WILLIAM
HANNAGAN, NOAH
HAY, CHARLIE
HAYSMAN, GUS
HEITMANN, LUKE
HENTY-SMITH, DECLAN
HOCKING, LOCHLAN
HORSTMANN, CAMERON
INGLIS, CEEJAY
KENNEDY, JAKE

games


2
4
1
18
8
6
16
2
14
4
1
1
5
5
5
4
7
6
11
6
8
18
3
6
14
8
1
7

goals

0
2
0
3
3
1
5
0
0
3
0
0
3
2
4
1
3
2
7
14
3
3
0
1
0
0
0
1

played: 18 won: 3 lost: 15 drew: 1 final position: 8th players used: 55

Coach : STREATFIELD, P

games


goals

KENT, TYSON
KEWELL, TOBY
LAUDATO, MICHAEL
MAY, SAM
MILDE, JACOB
MOORE, ETHAN
MORELLI, SAUL
NEUMANN, MITCH
NUNAN, BEAU
O’CONNOR-DAWKINS, LIAM
PATTERSON, COOPER
PILLION, JACK
PLATE, ARCHER
RANA, ANGUS
RUNDLE, THOMAS
SAREEN, ARYAN
SINDERBERRY, JYE
STAKIC, ALEKSANDAR
TIERNEY, JOSHUA
THILTHORPE, RILEY
TUCKWELL, DYLAN
VAN DEN BERG, EDUARD
WAKIM, DANIEL
WESTLEY, JASON
WOOLDRIDGE, ZAC
WRIGHT, HENRY
WULFF, BRADLEY

10
1
4
7
13
10
12
9
17
3
8
3
5
10
8
9
13
4
5
6
10
1
9
16
3
1
8

5
0
2
1
0
5
3
2
18
0
0
1
0
4
4
9
5
1
0
3
10
0
1
5
4
0
0

JAKE WATSON MEMORIAL MEDAL:

HERDE FAMILY AWARD MOST IMPROVED:  
COACHES TROPHY: 
KNOTT/MITCHELL MEMORIAL SCHOLARSHIP 
(MOST IMPROVED U/17): 
BEST TEAM MAN: 
COREY SIEMERS MEMORIAL AWARD 
(BEST U/18 FROM RIVERLAND) 
BEST U/18 FROM ROXBY DOWNS:  
BEST U/18 FROM MALLEE: 

1st PLACE: NATHAN CARUSO/ 42 VOTES
2ND PLACE:  JASON WESTLEY / 39 VOTES
3RD PLACE:  BEAU NUNAN / 34 VOTES
ETHAN MOORE
JACOB EARL
SAUL MORELLI

JACOB JOLLY
JASON WESTLEY

JACK DALGLEISH
COOPER ANDERSON 

2018 u18 award winners
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under 16 player list & stats

ANDERSON, COOPER
BLACK, BAILEY
BLACKWELL, CONNOR
BLYZNO, SAMUEL
BLYZNO, TIMOTHY
BOCK, HARVEY
BOUGHEN, BAILEY
BUNWORTH, JAKE
CHAMBERLAIN, BAILEY
DE CESARE, LACHLAN
FORREST, JACK
GILBERT, COOPER
HEITMANN, LUKE
HENTY-SMITH, DECLAN
IULIANO, MATTHEW
JENKIN, SAM
KELLY, HUGO
KING, DANIEL
LAUDATO, MICHAEL
LEHMANN, REECE

games


8
1
8
2
1
8
8
6
1
8
8
7
7
7
4
2
2
7
8
8

goals

5
0
4
0
0
0
15
0
0
3
0
1
3
2
3
0
0
4
7
5

played: 8 won: 5 lost: 3 drew: 0 final position: 3rd players used: 39

Coach : maidment, n

LONG, OLIVER
MACKERETH, COOPER
O’CONNOR-DAWKINS, LIAM
OUEISS, HILARE
PARSONS, HARRISON
QUICK, CHARLIE
RICHARDSON, CONNOR
ROBERTSON, MITCHELL
SCHUETZE, BENEDICT
SHERLOCK, KANE
SINDERBERRY, JYE
SMITH, JOEL
STASINOWSKY, RILEY
STEVENS, THOMAS
THILTHORPE, RILEY
TEMME, JESSE
VAN DEN BERG, EDUARD
VENNING, ZAC
VIRGO, DARREN 

1
5
6
2
6
2
2
6
1
1
2
3
3
1
4
4
8
1
8 

0
6
0
1
1
0
1
1
0
1
4
0
2
0
0
6
1
0
10 

games


goals

wafc officials & matchday staff

senior coaching department 
League Coach
development coach
wafc Football Manager
Assistant Coaches

Head Strength & 
Conditioning Coach
Tribunal Advocate

gavin Colville
damian minervini
andrew marks
Brent Frewen
Ben Yeomans
Sam Schmidt
Mark Beech
Oscar Oliver- Dearman
Harry Georgiou
Simon Howard
todd carr

graeme barton

property department
League & reserves 
Training / Property 
Managers
Trainer
Drinks Steward
coe property manager

ditmar langer
reg marks

johhny DeKruyf
jason Thiele
graham russell

matchday staff
Team Manager - League
Team Manager - Res.
Team Manager - U18
League Runner
Reserves Runner
Timekeeper - League
Timekeeper - Reserves

patrick O’Driscoll
ted Kerley 
daniel joyce
matt jacobs
scott alfred
anthony barkell
richard adams

trainers
Head Trainer - Seniors
Trainers

Head Trainer - Juniors
Trainers

Caitlyn Taylor 
Stefan Yamada
Tyson Francis
Elizabeth Stringer
Courtney Donaldson
Luke Mitchell
Sean Cheng
Caitlyn Gardner 
Owain Manship
Matthew Brown
Claudia Caruso
David Nguyen

SENIOR STATISTICAL DEPARTMENT
Head of Statistics
Statistical 
Department

kevin joseph
Mike Memmler
Roger Brine
John Duggan
heather coulls

SENIOR PLAYER LEADERSHIP
Leadership Coach
leadership group

nick takos
tom keough (C)
logan kill
jason porplyzia
kaine stevens
jono beech
jack agostino
shannon green

COACHING DEPARTMENT U18 COE
talent manager
U18 Coach
Team Manager
Assistant Coaches

S&C Coach / Runner
U18 Captain

jason porplyzia
Paul Streatfield 
daniel joyce
James Lyon
Stuart Burns
Andrew Forrest
Ben Braithwaite
nathan caruso

COACHING DEPARTMENT U16
Coach
Assistant Coaches

S&C Coach
Runner
U16 Captain

naomi maidment
Daniel Richardson
Michael Wakim
Daimon Head 
Ben Braithwaite
Daniel Richardson
harvey bock
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MEDICAL & PLAYER WELFARE
Head of Medical
Head Physiotherapist
Physiotherapists

Welfare

Dr Angela J Moran
Brendan O’Leary
Sandeep Thakur
Matt Muir
Tenille Schammer
andrew Marks

officials & matchday staff continued

EDP & OTHER PROGRAMME MANAGERS
GAME DEVELOPMENT
COORDINATOR

mitchell noye

STATE YOUTH CHAMPIONSHIP coaches
U15 Country Team
U15 Metro Team
U17 TEAM

JASON PORPLYZIA
MICHAEL WAKIM
ANDREW FORREST

returns officer
No Appointment Required Since 2010
Former Appointee D L Harradine

legal
john levy

auditor
mgi

sanfl delegate
john levy
Proxy - Graeme Barton & David Grenvold

no 1 ticket holders
Hon R G Kerin  
Hon  S GeorganAs MP

2018 recognition

On behalf of the Officials, Players and Members of the West 
Adelaide Football Club, we extend our congratulations to the 
following:

2018 CLUB SUPPORT AWARDS

2018 Francis Elmer (Volunteer 
Encouragement) Award - ted kerley 
2018 President’s Trophy - shannon green

2018 life members
mark beswick (dec.)
tony davidson
john nathan
jamie andriske
shannon green
chris schmidt
daniel webb
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Highest game players

FIELKE, GRANTLEY CRAIG
LOVEDAY, ROBERT PAUL
GROSSER, LEON CARLO
MCKINNON, ROBIN M P
KENNEDY, DEXTER ROBERT
BROWN, COLIN FRANCIS
FAEHSE, BRIAN KEITH
CAIRE, DANIEL NICHOLAS
SMITH, COLIN GEORGE
THOMAS, DOUGLAS WILLIAM
MORRIS, GEOFFREY PAUL
POPE, RODNEY JAMES
TAYLOR, JOHN THOMAS JNR
THOMPSON, COLIN R J
WRIGHT, JAMES FRANCIS
MELLOR, GREGORY JOHN
MEURET, PETER CHARLES
BRAY, JEFFREY PHILIP
SYMES, TIMOTHY ROHAN
BENNETT, RANDALL JOHN
WILLIAMS, GLYNN BARNARD
SUMMERTON, GREGORY C
WINTER, PETER GORDON
BENTON, RONALD MARK
^FIELKE, AARON WILLIAM
PATTERSON, PAUL JOHN
BURGESS, ANTHONY
EGLINTON, KENNETH HAROLD
DONALDSON, ROBERT JAMES
HUGHES, TREVOR ERNEST
CANNON, CLARENCE
ROACH, DONALD VIVIAN
A’COURT, FREDERICK JOSEPH
EZARD, JAMES THOMAS
BARRETT, CHRISTOPHER G
SLATTERY, BERNARD T M
HEAD, HENRY RICHARD
MCARTHUR, RAYMOND JOHN
RICHARDSON, EDWARD W A
KERLEY, DONALD NEIL
LYNCH, JOHN ARNOLD
PIASENTE, DAVID CAMERON
^GREEN, SHANNON JAMES
TREGENZA, ALLAN E G

player h&a

37
4
39
31
9
7
2
5

6
12
2

4
12
6
15
14
4
29
3
10
27
12
3
36
22
6
5
2
1
10
2
3

3

14
2
1
1
10

cup

8
2

1
10
10
19
2
9
5
5
10
5

3
2
3
8
2

13
1

1

1
4
9

1
9
8

5
17
4
2
32
16

3

sa

40

34

9
21

29

4
4

412
265
280
261
247
244
243
225
224
226
225
219
208
201
211
200
209
246
196
214
197
190
202
185
169
211
210
178
167
164
161
206
167
163
159
159
173
156
152
195
165
148
147
159

total


LAMB, CLAYTON ANDREW
MYLES, DION EVAN
BURKETT, JOHN DOUGLAS
LUDERS, ROGER GORDON
WILLITS, RYAN NICHOLAS
*BEECH, JONATHON SCOTT
LEWIS, FRANCIS GORDON
WILLIAMS, CRAIG STEPHEN
BENNETT, CHRISTOPHER W
COAD, JAMES COLLINGWOOD
*HILL, LOGAN DEAN
DAY, ROBERT JOHN
HOWARD, DEAN ROBERT
DOWLING, WILLIAM HENRY
KANTILAFTAS, JOHN
BERTELSMEIER, DAVID JAMES
SCHMIDT, CHRISTOPHER S
VERRIER, IAN ARTHUR
SARA, GEOFFREY IAN
ANDRISKE, JAMIE CRAIG
HEWITT, MAXWELL LEONARD
LOVEGROVE, LEON BRUCE
RAVESI, PAUL ANTHONY
^WEBB, DANIEL JOHN
COSTELLO, STANLEY ARTHUR
MATTHEWS, FRANK ERNEST
BORCHARD, IAN ALFRED
KUHLMANN, KEITH PHILIP
JONAS, DAVID JOHN
DE’BROUGHE, BRIAN LESLIE
POWELL, HORACE ARTHUR
DAILEY, JOSEPH BARNARD
FOGDEN, BROOKE HARLAND
MICKAN, MARK JAMES
CODD, RICHARD W C
HOOPER, JUAN FREDERICK
BISHOP, JOHN THOMAS SNR
WOOSNAM, DEAN FRANCIS
JARVIS, MAXWELL THOMAS
SOLOMON, HARRY CLIFFORD
SOUTER, ALEXANDER G M
CAHILL, JOHN GEORGE
CONNELL, JOHN
DAY, GEORGE

30

2
21
2
5

19
1

2
2

3
22

2
3
7
6
8
9
18
6
5

20
3
1
8

3
15
12

1
1
6
1
1

4

1
3
10
4
6
2

12
3
16

4
6

8

1
7

4

2

6

3

4
4

4
13

1
8

0
3
3

8

38
2

20

85

180
153
146
165
150
153
151
172
145
140
139
187
140
153
156
132
158
141
138
135
145
138
147
134
138
126
145
132
125
131
125
125
137
225
121
122
124
126
124
124
119
122
131
118

327
259
241
229
228
227
222
218
215
215
208
207
203
197
196
192
191
190
190
185
181
179
175
172
166
165
163
163
162
162
159
158
157
156
155
154
153
152
150
149
147
147
146
146

145
145
144
144
144
142
141
141
138
138
137
135
135
134
134
132
132
132
131
129
129
129
129
127
126
126
125
125
124
123
123
122
122
122
121
121
120
120
119
119
119
118
118
118

afl
player h&a

cup
sa total


afl

FISHER, BENJAMIN
HAYES, RAYMOND JAMES
^PORPLYZIA, JASON KARL
HEWITT, GLYNN MAXWELL
MUNN, SIMON ANDREW
GOSS, GLENN JOHN
FRASER, SIMON BREWSTER
HAMILTON, RICHARD M
SEMMLER, CLIFFORD GORDON
PLEW, GRAEME RICHARD
LEE, HENRY MEDLEN
SIMONS, HENRY F R
BENNETT, JOHN FREDERICK
BESWICK, KEVIN JOHN
CHUBB, CHRISTOPHER V
LEONARD, FRANK PATRICK
RYAN, JOHN ALFRED
FERGUSON, RYAN MICHAEL
EUSTICE, KENNETH JAMES
JACKSON, THOMAS JOSEPH
AGARS, MERVYN STANLEY
PANNENBURG, JOHN JAMES
STOKES, ALBERT JAMES
BARKER, TREVOR BASIL
MORRIS, PHILLIP JAMES
SILVERLOCK, TAITE J M
BENNETTS, EDGAR J K
HOLLANDS, BENJAMIN R
MCGREGOR, HARRY BRUCE
DONALDSON, LUKE ANDREW
*SCHILLER, JOSHUA B
SHUEARD, ROBERT HALLETT
BANIK, ANTHONY STUART
CARLSON, DARREN GRAHAM
GURNEY, DAVID ANDREW
BRICKNELL, SCOTT C J
TWOMEY, MATTHEW LUKE
BENNETTS, JEFFERY
GRIMWOOD, TREVOR FOSTER
RICHARDSON, ROBERT JACK
LEE, ROBERT WILLIAM
MILLER, STEPHEN HURST
MOORE, THOMAS RICHARD

1
5

3

24

15

1
1

4

1
11
1
9

1

8
7
3
2

1

5
2
2

6
3
5
2
23
3

1
4

4

4
2
25

6
3
3
1
1

1
2
22

1

130
15

47

8

49
25

119
123
248
138
116
139
114
129
114
114
117
112
111
113
109
110
124
158
141
107
112
110
109
114
112
107
105
112
125
101
101
101
149
130
102
101
99
105
101
103
98
119
99

118
118
117
116
116
115
114
114
114
113
112
112
111
109
109
109
109
108
107
107
106
106
106
105
104
104
102
102
102
101
101
101
100
100
100
99
99
98
98
98
96
96
96

player h&a
cup

sa total


afl

RANKING CRITERIA

*STILL PLAYING    

^ANNOUNCED RETIREMENT

H&A - Home & away games played for WAFC, H&A includes all 
minor and major round games (Premiership Point Games).

CUP - Cup Games include all SANFL night series and NFL Series 
games from the 1950’s to the 1990’s. They also include the 
National Foxtel Cup and Champions  Of Australia Cup Games & 
SANFL Combined v SANFL premiers.

SA - State Games are for South Australia, Representative Games 
(City v Country 1940 &1990) are recorded as Cup Games.

FN - Many players on this list played league for other SANFL, 
VFA or WAFL Clubs but their stats are not recorded in H&A totals 
above.

© By MCJ Beswick & J Duggan (SANFL & WAFC Club Historian & History 
Group)

highest game players continued
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YEAR NAME

1898 MR GRUNEKLEE, H. W. F. DEC.

1898 MR QUINN, A. J. DEC.  

1905 MR DAY, G. - DEC.

1905 MR FARRACY, H. G. DEC.  

1905 MR MCCABE, J. C. DEC.

1905 MR MCKENNA, P. J. DEC.

1910 MR PASCOE, H. J. DEC.

1914 MR FULTON, C. V. DEC.

1914 MR MOORE, T. R. DEC.

1914 MR PECKHAM, H. - DEC.

1915 MR DAILEY, J. B. DEC.

1919 MR BOWDEN, J. J. DEC.

1920 MR DOWLING, W. H. DEC.  

1920 MR MCCARTHY, J. J. DEC.

1920 MR SUCKLING, S. H. DEC.

1924 MR HARRADINE, V. W. DEC.

1925 MR COOPER, H. E. DEC.

1926 MR DENNY, W. J. DEC.

1926 MR GIFFEN, C. W. DEC.

1926 MR HEAD, H. R. DEC.  

1928 MR MONCK, J. I. DEC.

1929 MR BISHOP, J. T. S. DEC.

1929 MR MARSH, W. J. DEC.

1932 MR BREW, A. - DEC.

1933 MR BLACK, H. A. DEC.

1933 MR KENNY, A. - DEC.

1933 MR MCDONNELL, E. - DEC.

1933 MR OLIVER, W. S. DEC.

1933 MR TUNNEY, C. E. DEC.

1934 MR BAKER, J. J. DEC.

1934 MR HELE, R. R. DEC.

1934 MR MYERS, A. C. DEC.

1934 MR PIERCE, T. J. DEC.

1935 MR BENNETT, C. W. DEC.

1935 MR JARVIS, M. T. DEC.

1935 MR MILLS, W. T. DEC.

1935 MR SHEA, C. L. DEC.

1936 MR GRAVES, J. - DEC.

1936 MR WHELAN, E. P. DEC.

1937 MR A'COURT, W. B. DEC.

1937 MR LEE, H. M. DEC.

1937 MR MCCARRON, T. J. DEC.

1937 MR MCGREGOR, H. B. DEC.

1938 MR MATTHEWS, F. E. DEC.

1939 MR BRUCE, R. D. DEC.

1939 MR LARKIN, P. - DEC.

1939 MR OLIVER, A. J. DEC.

1939 MR SIMONS, H. F. R. DEC.

1939 MR STOKES, A. J. J. DEC.

1940 MR BENNETT, J. F. DEC.

YEAR NAME

1940 MR SMITH, C. G. DEC.

1941 MR HOOD, D. R. E. DEC.

1941 MR JACKSON, T. J. DEC.

1942 MR CODD, R. W. C. DEC.

1942 MR HAIGH, N. I. DEC.

1942 MR MCARTHUR, R. J. DEC.

1942 MR POWELL, H. A. DEC.

1943 MR AITCHISON, L. G. DEC.

1943 MR BENNETTS, E. J. K. DEC.  

1943 MR CONNELL, J. - DEC.

1943 MR NOBLE, A. - DEC.

1943 MR SOLOMON, H. C. DEC.

1944 MR BUDARICK, D. W. DEC.

1944 MR CAHILL, D. J. DEC.

1944 MR CAHILL, J. G. DEC.

1944 MR TAYLOR, J. T. JNR DEC.

1945 MR CHURCH, J. E. DEC.  

1945 MR WILLIAMS, A. W. DEC.

1946 MR COAD, J. C. DEC.

1946 MR KNOWLES, A. J. DEC.  

1946 MR LANGTON, H. C. DEC.

1946 MR SIMONS, C. A. DEC.

1946 MR SOUTER, A. G. M. DEC.

1946 MR SUGARS, J. - DEC.

1947 MR HOWARD, T. P. DEC.

1947 MR KEANE, W. J. DEC.  

1947 MR O'DONOGHUE, L. R. DEC.

1947 MR STEVENS, C. A. DEC.

1947 MR TAYLOR, A. D. DEC.

1947 MR TAYLOR, L. -. DEC.

1949 MR BENNETT, A. C. DEC.

1949 MR FAEHSE, B. K.

1949 MR HAMILTON, R. - DEC.

1950 MR LEWIS, F. G. DEC.

1951 MR KENNELLY, E. D. DEC.

1951 MR SLATTERY, B. T. M. DEC.

1952 MR AGARS, M. S. DEC.

1952 MR BROWN, C. F. DEC.

1952 MR CANNON, C. - DEC.

1952 MR CHYNOWETH, T. A. DEC.

1952 MR SEMMLER, C. G. DEC.

1953 MR HANSEN, H. J. DEC.

1953 MR HOWES, W. H. DEC.

1953 MR WILTON, E. C. DEC.

1954 DR DOWNING, C. R. E. DEC.

1954 MR JOSEPH, G. - DEC.

1954 MR LYNCH, J. A.

1955 MR BRADY, J. - DEC.  

1955 MR WILLIAMS, G. B.

1956 MR ATKINS, J. M. DEC.  

YEAR NAME

1956 MR CLEMENTS, J. W. DEC.

1957 MR CLUNE, B. J. DEC.  

1957 MR HAMILTON, T. H. DEC.  

1957 MR LEE, R. W. DEC.  

1957 MR THOMAS, D. W.

1958 MR EGLINTON, K. H.

1959 MR A'COURT, F. J. DEC.

1959 MR FORRESTER, H. M. DEC.

1959 MR HEWITT, M. L.

1960 MR BOWDEN, E. R. DEC.

1960 MR CHARLES, R. B. DEC.

1960 MR LEESUE, J. I. H. DEC.  

1960 MR TODD, C. - DEC.  

1961 MR BAILEY, R. G. DEC.

1961 MR COSTELLO, S. A. DEC.

1961 MR KERLEY, D. N.

1961 MR LOVEGROVE, L. B.

1961 MR MEEK, J. W. DEC.

1961 MR TREGENZA, A. E. G. DEC.

1961 MR WRIGHT, J. F.

1962 MR BENTON, R. M.

1962 MR BRAY, J. P. DEC.

1963 MR EUSTICE, K. J.

1963 MR ROACH, D. V. DEC.

1963 MR RYAN, J. A.

1964 MR BARKER, T. B.

1964 MR BOSWELL, R. A. DEC.

1964 MR MCCRACKEN, J. H. DEC.

1964 MR MCGREGOR, K. B. DEC.

1964 MR MCKAY, D. B.

1965 MR BENNETTS, J. -

1965 MR SCARCE, W. J. C. DEC.

1966 MR DE'BROUGHE, B. L.

1968 MR BEAVIS, L. N. DEC.

1968 MR POPE, R. J.

1968 MR SARA, G. I. DEC.

1968 MR THOMPSON, C. R. J.

1969 MR BERNHARDT, J. A. DEC.

1969 MR BERTELSMEIER, D. J.

1969 MR DAY, R. J.

1969 MR HICKS, W. - DEC.

1969 MR HOOPER, J. F.

1970 MR BURKETT, J. D.

1970 MR HUGHES, T. E.

1971 MR BERNHARDT, R. C.

1971 MR JONAS, D. J.

1971 MR LOVEDAY, R. P.

1971 MR NELSON, P. J. C. DEC.

1971 MR WALLACE, C. E. H. DEC.

1972 MR FRASER, S. B.

LIFE MEMBERS

YEAR NAME

1988 MR BREW, M. A.

1988 MR BURGESS, A. -

1989 MR JAMIESON, D. N. DEC.

1989 MS LUKE, J. N. E. DEC.

1989 MR MCKINNON, R. M. P.

1991 MR BOLKUS, N. -

1993 MR PATTERSON, P. J.

1995 MR CANDY, K. J. DEC.

1995 MR PICKERING, D. T.

1996 MR CHILDS, B. J. DEC.

1996 MS GASMIER, C. O.

1996 MR VICTORY, F. P. DEC.

1997 MR INGE, J. H.

1997 DR OCHNIK, A. -

1999 MR MELLOR, G. J.

2000 MR DENTON, C. R.

2000 MR LEE, T. R.

2000 MR SHIPWAY, D. J.

2002 MR MCCAFFRIE, D. A. P. F.

2002 HON OLSEN, J. W.

2002 MR WINTER, T. J.

2002 MR WATSON, S. J.

2003 MR HARRADINE, D. L.

2003 MR SYMES, T. R.

2004 MR GASMIER, K. J.

2004 MR MORRIS, K. N.

2005 MR DIASINAS, N. -

2005 MR MCCONNACHY, P. W.

2005 MR RICHARDSON, E. W. A.

2006 MR BARRETT, C. G.

2006 MR BRANSON, H. P.

2006 MR CHARLTON, R. J.

2006 MR HAMRA, S. J. JNR

2007 MR JOSEPH, K. J.

2007 MR PINK, R. L.

2009 MR PIRAKIS, J. S.

2011 MR LEE, D. J DEC.

2011 MR MUNN, S.A.

2011 MR RABBETT, S. J. DEC.

2012 MR DEKRUYF, J. C

2012 MR PIASENTE, D. C

2012 MR THIELE, J. R

2012 MR TIDSWELL, D. S

2012 MR WATKINS, B. J.

2013 MR BRINE, R. L.

2013 MR SMITH, J. T. DEC

2014 MR CARN, K. R.

2014 MR MANNING, R. A. 

2014 MR SPERLING, P. D. 

2015 MR CAIRE, D. N

YEAR NAME

2015 MR EZARD, J. T.

2015 MR FLANIGAN, J. J.

2015 MR GRANTHAM, A. G.

2015 MR NUNN, S. E.

2015 MR RUSSELL, G. E. 

2016 MR MANNING, R. H.

2017 MR COULLS, W. B. DEC.

2017 MR FIELKE, A. W.

2017 MR KERLEY, J. E.   “TED”

2017 MR PORPLYZIA, J. K.

2018 MR BESWICK, M. DEC.

2018 MR DAVIDSON, T.

2018 MR NATHAN, J.

2018 MR ANDRISKE, J.

2018 MR GREEN, S.

2018 MR SCHMIDT, C.

2018 MR WEBB, D.

YEAR NAME

1972 DR PFITZNER, M. A. DEC.

1972 MR SHUEARD, R. H.

1974 MR BROWN, W. J. DEC.  

1974 MR MCEWAN, A. A. DEC.

1974 MR MCGREGOR, N. R. DEC.

1974 MR PANNENBURG, J. J.

1974 MR PLEW, G. R. DEC.

1974 MR VERRIER, I. A.

1975 MR JOHNS, G. J.

1975 MR SNELL, R. - DEC.

1976 MR CONLON, J. - DEC.

1976 MR KENNEDY, D. R.

1976 MR PROVIS, R. J. DEC.

1976 MR ROWE, H. D. DEC.

1976 MR THATCHER, R. G. DEC.  

1977 MR GRUNERT, E. J. DEC.

1977 MR KENNY, L. J. DEC.

1977 MR STRATFORD, D. F.

1978 MR HAMRA, S. J. SNR DEC.

1978 MR HANNAM, L. G. DEC.

1978 MR LEONARD, F. P.

1978 MR MCCRACKEN, M. G.

1978 MR NOLAN, P. R. DEC.

1978 MR RUSSELL, J. W. DEC.

1978 MR WINTER, F. T. DEC.

1979 MR DONALDSON, R. J.

1979 MR DOWNS, B. I. J.

1979 MR MORRIS, G. P.

1980 MR PERRYMAN, C. M. DEC.

1980 MR SUMMERTON, G. C.

1981 MR BESWICK, K. J.

1982 MR HAYES, R. J.

1983 MR HALL, J. - DEC.

1983 MR MEURET, P. C.

1984 MR LUDERS, R. G.

1984 MR QUIGLEY, R. F.

1984 MR SHOOLBREAD, R. J.

1985 MR BENNETT, R. J.

1985 MR BORCHARD, I. A.

1985 MR FIELKE, G. C.

1985 MR GROSSER, L. C.

1985 MR HARRADINE, N. V.

1985 MR KANTILAFTAS, J. -

1985 MR KELLY, G. M.

1986 MR MILLER, G. C.

1986 MR WILLIAMS, C. S.

1986 MR WINTER, P. G.

1987 MR LAMB, C. A.

1987 MR SMITH, P. S.

1988 MR BAILEY, D. M.

LIFE MEMBERS continued
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The WAFC wishes to pass on its condolences to all members of the West Adelaide Community who have lost loved ones. 
If you know of members, past players of any grade or officials connected to West Adelaide, please let the club and its 
historian know so we can honour them in our annual report. If we have overlooked anyone, we would appreciate an 
email informing us of any oversights.

brian childs
brian smith
don jamieson
graham “Ali”barber
jack lynch 

ken candy
kevin gasmier
lee ravlich
maddie ryan
mark beswick
mary winter
normie hay
reg henderson
wayne coulls
wendy kruger

DEATHS

LIFE GOVERNORS & personals

Troy Abbott
Andrew Antoniou
Brian Bannon
Skip Barbaro
Dorothy Barbaro
Dominic Barbaro
Graeme Barton
Trevor Beavis
Graham Beavis
Mervyn Bennett
Craig Bennetts
K.R. Bernhardt
Anthony Bernhardt
Peter Bleeze
Modge Brown
Dennis Canute
Stephen Charlton
Brian Childs
Gary Cimarosti

Trevor Coleman
Grant Crawford
Ken Cunningham
Frank Davis
George Demetriou
Dennis Ducaine
Reg Edmonds
Joan Flavel
Robert Flavel
Christopher Fletcher
Jan Fletcher
Richard Freer
Malcolm Geddie
Darren Geddie
Christopher Geddie
Peter Hamilton
Michael Hamilton
Vonnie Harding
Sharon Harvey

Greg Hay
Norman Hay
Graham Hehir
Reg Henderson
Steven Hewish
Geoff Jamieson
Russell Johnson
Nicholas Karasoulos
Julian Kluge
Ross Lampard
Shane Lampard
John McInerney
Tom Melios
Des Merkel
Ron Partington
Anthony Pearce
Alby Pope
Barry Pridham
Alwin Reid

Dennis Richards
Marlene Riggs
Jeffrey Ryan
Andrew Sammut
Ross Savvas
David Shipway AM
Jack Smith
Fred Stevens
John Symons
Ron Tarca
Raymond Tilley
Anthony Trimboli
Andy Tsakalos
Stanley Tsakalos
Fred Vella
Lindsay Walker
Michael Willis
Thomas Winter
Courtenay Zajicek
Alex Zielinski

personals

life governors

Former committee member, vice president & life member
Past player
Club trainer & life member
Former pp&o committee member
Wafc team of the centuries inductee, Wafc/ sa football hall of fame, 
wafc/ sanfl life member
Life member
Volunteer
Past player
Player partner
Board member, historian & life member
wife of wafc hall of famer fred, mother of wafc life member tom
Westonians life member
Wafc oldest member (100y/o), westonians life member
Statistician & life member
Riverland football league commissioner
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president’s annual report

It is pleasing to report continuing progress by our Football Club, 
both on and off the field, after season 2018.  We saw further 
player and game development, started by Mark Mickan and 
continued in his own style by first-year Coach Gavin Colville. 
We improved to win 8 games and finished 7th on the ladder.

Those bare numbers only tell part of the story.  Whether we 
were on the right track in Season 2019 was always going to be 
answered by attitude, by commitment, by style of play and by 
earning respect.  It was only Round 2, but our performance at 
Prospect embarrassed us.  We fell down in all the attributes just 
mentioned and we faced the trip to Elizabeth Oval the following 
week.  This was the test for our players, coaches and the Club 
itself.

The players and coaches gave everything, we won the game 
and we left Elizabeth with a new-found belief.  To me, after that 
the rest of the season was about improvement, learning and 
stability, as a big step towards becoming a force in seasons to 
come.

We saw a successful style of football being instilled into our 
players and an enthusiastic commitment by them to embrace 
and improve on that game plan.  There is no doubt that the 
foundation is being laid for West Adelaide to return to the top 
and be a highly respected competitor in the SANFL.

We realised that the team also needed a talent boost if it was 
to fulfil the potential shown in 2018 and have paid particular 
attention to our recruiting processes.  The result of that is that 
our major recruiting was completed by AFL drat time, allowing 
our coaches to plan for season 2019 early and with certainty.  
We also very much thank those supporters who are assisting us 
financially to achieve this.

Season 2018 saw the retirements of four favourite sons of our 
Club.  Aaron Fielke, Shannon Green, Jason Porplyzia and Daniel 
Webb, all West Adelaide juniors, retired after careers to be 
proud of, including a premiership medal.  More will be said of 
them in other reports, but they each epitomise what the West 
Adelaide Football Club is all about – family, mateship, skill and 
commitment.  On behalf of the club, I thank them.

We’re here for football and I am confident we are very much 
heading in the right direction on the field and I thank all those 
involved, from players and coaches, to medical staff and all 
the volunteers whose efforts make it possible for our teams to 
compete.

Our financial results, although again showing a healthy headline 
profit, continue to reflect the difficulties of running a venue in 
the current economic climate.  Over the past two years, most 
of our revenues have continued to decrease and sponsorship 
income has declined.  As a result, we have changed our bistro 
model and are continuing to examine all our commercial 
operations.  We appreciate the assistance we receive through 

the SANFL and this, along with the SANFL Land Divestment 
funds, has assisted us to reduce our debt significantly.  None 
of this improvement would be possible without the wonderful 
support we receive from our major sponsors, Adelaide 
Galvanising and City Mazda, together with all our sponsors 
whose support is so much appreciated.

We have also established a West Adelaide Trust Fund, to ‘future-
proof’ the Club against major expenditures or emergency 
funding, if ever required.  These funds are set aside and cannot 
be used except under strict conditions.  At October, 2018, the 
balance of these funds was approximately $24,000.
We are also now in a position to commence some improvements 
to give our bar and bistro area a fresh, new look and we hope to 
start work on that soon.

Every year is a challenging year at Board level for a SANFL club 
and I thank all Board members for their work over the last 12 
months.  Thank you also to our departing CEO, David Grenvold 
for his work over the past 2 years and I very much welcome Ben 
Hopkins to West Adelaide in his role as interim CEO.  Our staff 
throughout the Club have performed wonderfully and their 
efforts are very much appreciated.  Not everyone realises just 
how many extra hours our staff work for the love of the Club 
and they all deserve our utmost appreciation.
Our coterie groups continue to be an integral part of the 
Club.  The Westonians have been a major contributor over 
so many years and I thank them for all they do for our Club.  
The Wolfpack have continued to support us financially and I 
look forward to a further developing role for them with West 
Adelaide.

We’re totally committed to supporting women’s football and 
there is huge enthusiasm amongst the team for the season 
ahead.  We’re also already seeing the benefits of widening 
the Club’s appeal.  Congratulations also to Hannah Martin on 
being drafted by the Adelaide Football Club and also winning 
the SAWFL’s highest honour in 2018.  Congratulations also to 
Rachelle Martin, winner of our Club Best & Fairest award.

Our Past Players continue to play an active role in the Club, with 
the highlight being the Annual Past Players’ & Officials’ Dinner, 
again a great success. Our ‘Team of the Centuries” Dinner was 
a wonderful occasion and the 300 people attending were able 
to show their appreciation to so many of our greatest players 
on the night.  Credit must go to all those involved, in particular 
our History Group, the selectors and our staff.  Sadly, we also 
lost great past players and the recent loss of Jack Lynch was only 
tempered by the memory of Jack and his family being feted at 
that dinner and with Jack being recognised formally as one of 
our greats.  

Our oval continues to be presented in perfect condition and my 
thanks to our retiring groundsman, Rod Harwood, for his work 
and care for our Club over many years.  Again, we continue to 
receive great support from the City of West Torrens Council, 
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particularly through our always supportive Councillor George 
Demetriou, City Manager Terry Buss and retiring Mayor John 
Trainer.  The assistance, friendship and love of the Club by John 
over so many years has been massive and all at West Adelaide 
thank him for his work, his wit and his loyalty.  

We have installed ‘behind the goals’ vision in the off-season, to 
assist our Coaches further with game planning and analysis and 
have plans to further upgrade our oval to maintain and improve 
it over the coming years.  The first part of our solar panel 
installation was also completed during the year.

Unfortunately, 2018 was not a good year for many of our 
members and families who lost loved ones.  We struggled to 
come to terms with the loss of Mark Beswick at such a young 
age, of loyal statistician Wayne Coulls, of long-serving trainer 
Don Jamieson and so many others.  I urge you to read the list of 
people we have lost this year elsewhere in this report and give 
thought and thanks for each person for all they have done for 
the Club in so many different ways.

I also thank members for agreeing to the significant changes 
to our Constitution and the members of the Nominations 
Committee for the work they are doing to ensure the Club has a 
Board with the best possible range of skills.

As a Club, we need to extend our reach and our recognition 
within our community.  To this end, we will soon host the 
Inaugural Harmony Cup, a celebration of football and the good it 
can do in the life of our multi-cultural community at a grassroots 
level.  West Adelaide is fast becoming a leader in this field 
and we will be looking to further involving our residential and 
business community.

Congratulations to all those who won our awards for senior, 
junior and women’s football. They all knew they were there 
because of their team-mates, as part of a greater good, the 
team.  We should all understand that living our football values 
strengthens us as a Club and do our part for our team, the West 
Adelaide Football Club, without hesitation.  

We have work to do on so many fronts:  our Game Day 
experience, upgrading our precinct, involving our metropolitan 
and country clubs, improving our venue, widening our junior 
participation and becoming a greater part of the life of our 
community.

Finally, after many years of financial hardship, I was pleased to 
read a comment from our auditors to the Club.  “West Adelaide 
Footballers Club and West Adelaide Football Club have made 
significant improvements in the results of their operations for 
the period ended 31st October, 2018.”
We have further to go, but we haven’t deviated from the path 
we set and we’ll look forward with confidence to the future.

Lee Harradine
President
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ceo report

Whilst I’ve only been with the club for a short time, it’s clear 
that 2018 was an important year for Westies. We saw clear 
improvements on the field during the first year under Gavin’s 
leadership, recording more wins than the previous two seasons 
combined. Perhaps most positive is the foundation that this 
provides for further improvement in 2019 on the back of a 
strong and successful recruiting period. The SANFLW team 
returning five wins to finish middle of the pack was also a 
big step forward from the previous season and with added 
experience this sets the group well for 2019. Off the field, we 
made significant steps in returning control of the kitchen back 
to the club which gives us the opportunity to drive business for 
greater returns to the football club. We face ongoing challenges 
to build a strong and sustainable business model, but we now 
have more control over the revenue stream than we’ve had for 
some time.

December 2018 also saw some significant changes to our club 
Constitution which will have effect on the Board structure and 
composition moving forward. Among other things; leadership, 
an eye for innovation and strong governance principles will be 
critical at Board level for the Club to continue to improve its 
operations and performance on and off the field. It must be 
noted that the changes implemented could not have occurred 
without the unanimous support of the current Board. Lead by 
President Lee Harradine, the Board has been bold and selfless in 
their pursuit of what is best for the West Adelaide Football Club. 
Individually, they have each dedicated many, many hours to 
improving the Club and as a collective they deserve recognition 
for the work undertaken and the progress made. 

Football

Season 2018 produced eight wins and a 7th place finish as Gavin 
and his assistant coaches developed the group throughout the 
year. In Tom Keough’s first year as Captain of the football club, 
the group showed resolve to respond to challenges both on 
and off the field. The win at Elizabeth in Round 3 and a close 
victory in Round 4 over eventual finalist South Adelaide was an 
indication of the group’s ability to bounce back from adversity. 
Outstanding performances on the field lead to Kaine Stevens 
picking up his second Neil Kerley Medal in 2018, edging one vote 
clear of Josh Schiller with Captain Tom Keough finishing third. 
We hope that each of these players can build on their 2018 
performances as we pursue further success in 2019. 
Season 2018 also saw the emergence of Izak Rankine as future 
star of the game. Selected in the Under 18 All Australian team 
from performance in the National Under 18 Championship, Izak 
played ten games for West Adelaide during the year. He was 
eventually selected with Pick 3 in the national draft and moves 
to the Gold Coast Suns to being his career at AFL level. Izak 
leaves with the best wishes and support of the West Adelaide 
Football Club.

The AFL system has also offered an opportunity to Chris 
Burgess, selected by the Gold Coast Suns as part of their special 
conditions provided by the AFL Commission. Chris has a fantastic 

opportunity to make an impact at the elite level and we wish 
him all the best in his footy future.
We have also had some players call time on their career 
including Premiership players Jason Porplyzia, Aaron Fielke, 
Daniel Webb and Shannon Green. Jason hangs up his boots after 
a 127 game career for West Adelaide and a recent inclusion in 
the WAFC Team of The Centuries. Aaron finishes his Westies 
career with 275 games, including 166 leauge games accross his 
14 years at the club. Daniel has been a loyal servant to the club 
over 12 years after debuting in 2008 and Shannon called time 
on a career spanning 10 seasons and 146 games. Oliver Johnson 
and Jake Wilson also decided to move on from West Adelaide 
post the 2018 season. All six leave the playing group but remain 
a part of the West Adelaide family with our best wishes for their 
future endeavours. 

Lead by Coaches Andrew Marks and Shane Moon, the West 
Adelaide Women’s team took strong steps forward in 2018 
recording five wins across the ten game season. This included 
wins over both teams who eventually reached the Grand 
Final proving the squad has what it takes and will now focus 
on consistently producing their best football in the pursuit of 
further success. 
The 2018 SANFLW Team of the Year included four West Adelaide 
players; Hannah and Rachelle Martin, Chelsea Biddle and Ali 
Evans who was also named as Captain. This is a fantastic honour 
for these players to be recognized and we congratulate them on 
their selection.

Hannah Martin added to her list of accolades winning the 
SANFLW Best & Fairest award. The equivalent to the Magarey 
Medal for the women’s league, this is an outstanding 
achievement considering Hannah only took up the game in 
recent years. Hannah topped off the year being selected by 
Adelaide at Pick 51 in the AFLW Draft. We wish Hannah all the 
best for her AFLW career.

Commercial Operations

Club generated revenue remains a challenge for us as we seek 
to use the venue and all its assets to drive positive outcomes for 
the Club. Returning control of the kitchen to the club provides 
us with an opportunity to develop our bistro and functions 
offerings to suit our community which will be critical for our 
success in the future. 

We simply could not continue to operate without the loyal 
support of our corporate partners. I wish to thank our major 
partners Adelaide Galvanising Industries and City Mazda for 
their ongoing support, without your contribution our task would 
be infinitely more difficult. For all sponsors and contributors to 
the club, your support is genuinely appreciated and we thank 
you for your assistance and look forward to collaborating with 
you further through 2019 and beyond.

We will continue to explore ways to maximize our connection 
to our local business and residential community to improve the 
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financial position of the club. On field success will assist, but a 
strong and sustainable business model will be will be integral for 
our Club to improve.

The ongoing contribution from the Westonians is also an 
important part of the football club’s operation. The projects that 
Westonians have funded have provided significant benefit to the 
Club over many years and we thank them for their assistance.
Through the assistance of SANFL Land Divestment funds, in 
2018 West Adelaide Football Club became the majority unit 
holder of the Wolfpack. This is a significant step towards the 
club holding 100% ownership of the property, on track for 2020. 
The Wolfpack continued in their support of the Club through 
the solar panel investment in May 2018 and we look forward to 
working closely with them in the future for the benefit of the 
Club overall.

I wish to extend the sincere gratitude of the Club to our 
Members. Through thick and thin, the unwavering support of 
our membership cannot be understated in its importance. I 
thank the Members for supporting the changes proposed to the 
Constitution, I believe the Club is now well positioned to move 
forward in a positive direction both on and off the field. 
To President Lee Harradine and all Directors, thank you for the 
time and energy you dedicate to the Club as without such input 
West Adelaide would have many more challenges than we face 
currently. I also wish to personally thank you for the opportunity 
to step in as the Interim CEO and the support you have provided 
during my time in the role. 

Finally, I wish to extend my gratitude to the staff and volunteers 
who contribute so much to help the club operate. Our full-time 
and casual staff constantly aim to provide the best products and 
experience for members and patron’s day in and day out often 
in challenging conditions. Their dedication to Westies is obvious 
and their efforts should not go unnoticed. Our vast network of 
volunteers provide more to the club than could ever be captured 
here. Not only the tasks they complete and the roles they fill, 
the volunteers contribute so much to the club atmosphere and 
community that makes Westies such a fantastic club to be a part 
of. 

I look forward with anticipation to season 2019 and beyond and 
the opportunity to share it with the West Adelaide Football Club 
community.

ben hopkins
interim CEO



24

football report

football committee
Football Operations
Senior Coach
talent manager
CEO / Contracts
finance Director
Recruiting Associate
football director
junior football 
director

andrew marks
gavin colville
jason porplyzia
ben hopkins
lee harradine
david tidswell
graeme barton
richard sykes

senior football

Season 2018 represented a year of change with Gavin Colville 
entering his first season as Senior Coach. Gavin’s work as 
Reserves Coach the previous two seasons gave all supporters a 
sense we were on the right track to sustained success moving 
forward under his watch. After finishing in 9th position for 
season 2017 we were all waiting in anticipation to see what 
season 2018 would bring for the West Adelaide Football Club.

Over the off-season the club recruited Lyndon Hupfeld from 
Norwood, Matt Eastman from East Coast Eagles, Kyle Kirk from 
Dalyston, and Andre Parrella from Sturt and were also very 
excited with the return of Jono Beech to the Bloods. With the 
retirement of Chris Schmidt at the end of season 2017 Thomas 
Keough was appointed as our new club captain, voted in by the 
playing group and endorsed by the coaching staff.

Our coaching staff also saw some significant changes with Brent 
Frewen, Ben Yeomans and Sam Schmidt coming on board as 
senior assistants for the first time. They all provided Gavin with 
great support for the season and dedicated many hours to 
helping improve our playing group.

The 2018 season began with a competitive hit-out against the 
Eagles in Round 1 but that was followed by a very dark day 
at Prospect Oval in Round 2. While that day was horrible it 
presented an opportunity to see how we would respond under 
adversity. The ability of Gavin to galvanise the playing group 
over the next week and for them to stay united was a testament 
to the character building within the football club. In many 
aspects it would prove to be the turning point for season 2018 
and perhaps beyond. Our response against Central at Elizabeth 
the following week should not be underestimated as we turned 
our fortunes around and recorded our first win for the season. 

The remainder of the season saw us play some quite brilliant 
attacking football capable of pushing the top sides of the 
competition. However, our inability to sustain this standard 
for four quarters consistently ultimately left us with a brand of 
being competitive without achieving winning results. 
At the season’s close our League team would finish in 7th spot 
with an 8-10 win/loss record. We beat Adelaide, Central, Port 
Adelaide and South Adelaide twice. Our two South Adelaide 

wins along with beating Central at Elizabeth were certainly our 
best wins for the season.

We had a number of debutants for the year including Lyndon 
Hupfeld, Josh Ryan, Isaac Johnson, Lachlan Evans, Keelan Laube, 
Elliott Dunkin, Gibson Turner, Lachie Ryan, Conor Noonan and 
Andre Parella. Whilst some of these players have been recruited 
in to the club, many started their careers as juniors at West 
Adelaide. In total 36 players represented the club at League level 
throughout the year, 23 of which are a product of our junior 
development pathway.

Our award winners for season 2018 are to be congratulated: 

Elliot Dunkin, Keith Reynolds Memorial Trophy; 
Mason Middleton, Roger Luders Leading Goal Kicker Award; 
Josh Schiller, Grantley Fielke Coaches’ Trophy; 
Andre Parrella, Sam Suckling Shield Best First Year Player; 
Josh Ryan, Bill Downs Memorial Trophy Most Improved Player; 
Shannon Green, President’s Award; 
Tom Keough, Neil Kerley Medal 3rd Place; 
Josh Schiller, Neil Kerley Medal 2nd Place;
Kaine Stevens, Neil Kerley Medal 1st Place.

The Reserves were coached by Damian Minervini, with assistant 
coaches Simon Howard, Oliver Oscar-Dearman and Harry 
Georgiou. This group of coaches oversaw six players promoted 
to senior football after Round 1 and did a fantastic job managing 
the difficulty of having an ever-changing team from week to 
week; 20 players played both League and Reserves football 
whilst another four were promoted at various stages from our 
Under 18 side.

Once again they made the finals highlighting the depth within 
the club, finishing in 5th place after losing to Central in the 
Elimination Final.

Congratulations go to:

Kyle Kirk, Reserves Coaches’ Trophy; 
Nigel Osborn, Bloods Footy Award; 
Lachlan Peter, 3rd Place in the Bob Lee Memorial Trophy; 
Elliot Dunkin, 2nd Place in the Bob Lee Memorial Trophy;
Patrick Fairlie, winner of the Bob Lee Memorial Trophy.

We enter season 2019 with a sense of optimism. We welcome 
our recruits Dallas Willsmore, Patrick Levicki, Tom Morrish, 
Jayden Klemke, Reed Stevens, Jade Cleeland and the return of 
Chris Schmidt and Will Snelling.

We farewell Shannon Green, Daniel Webb, Jason Porplyzia and 
Aaron Fielke and thank them so much for their on field efforts 
over a number of years. 

Josh Ramsey will take on the position of reserves coach with 
Damian Minervini taking on a role as an assistant coach with the 
league team. 
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Naomi Maidment has moved onto an AFL position with Port 
Adelaide with their Next Generation Academy and Michael 
Wakim has taken over as the under 16 coach.
A great thanks to all of our volunteers who have helped out 
during season 2018. Your help is invaluable.

We need to especially thank Graham ‘Hydro” Russell who after 
a number of years, countless to remember has had to stop due 
to health issues as the Centre of Excellence property steward. 
“Hydro “is known by everyone in the SANFL and has been an 
amazing servant of this club. Words cannot describe the time 
effort and passion he has shown and he will be sorely missed. 

Andrew Marks
Football Manager

Junior football 

Our Centre of Excellence U18’s welcomed a new coach for 
season 2018, Paul Streatfield. Paul came to us after spending 
many years involved in Norwood’s junior program including 
season 2017 as their U18 Head Coach. We were immediately 
impressed with Paul’s professionalism, organisation and 
attention to detail. As the year continued it became apparent 
how well Paul is suited to this role, building a great rapport 
amongst the U18 playing group. Assisting him in the coaching 
department were again James Lyon and Andrew Forrest and 
new addition, Stuart Burns. Unfortunately on field results 
didn’t reflect the hard work put in by both coaches and players 
with the side recording three wins for the year, however, many 
players were able to take their games to another level and 
progress to Reserves grade. In total 55 players represented the 
club for the season.

Our award winners for season 2018 are to be congratulated: 

Ethan Moore, Herde Family Award for Most Improved Player; 
Jacob Earl, U18 Coaches Trophy; 
Jacob Jolly , U18 Best Team Man; 
Saul Morelli, Knott/Mitchell Scholarship; 
Jason Westley, Corey Siemers Memorial Award; 
Cooper Anderson, Best U18 from the Mallee; 
Jack Dalgleish, Best U18 from Roxby Downs; 
Beau Nunan, Jake Watson Memorial Medal 3rd Place
Jason Westley, Jake Watson Memorial Medal 2nd Place
Nathan Caruso, Jake Watson Memorial Medal 1st place

At the conclusion of the season 12 players were invited to 
graduate to do a senior pre-season for 2019. A great result and 
we hope a number of these will progress to League football.

For the first time since 2011 the U16’s had a positive win/loss 
ratio and made the finals. It was a terrific effort, made possible 
through the excellent coaching of Naomi Maidment and her 
assistants, Daniel Richardson, Michael Wakim and Sam Mitchell. 
The depth of talent in the group was noticeable as seven 
players were selected in the State U16 squad and 39 players 
represented West Adelaide for the year. Many of these players 
also went on to play U18 football and there is great promise in 

this group for potential future league footballers.

The Elite Development Program again involved players from 
our senior playing group, a huge competitive advantage we 
believe our club has and one that separates us from rival SANFL 
clubs. Thomas Keough, Daniel Webb and myself managed the 
programs and we received great coaching assistance from the 
likes of Jack Agostino, Chris Burgess, Hugh Haysman and Tom 
Lynch. Our U15 Country side, despite not winning any games 
were very competitive in the Intrastate Championships. Whilst 
our U15 Metro side had a two win/one loss result and narrowly 
missed out on the final due to percentage. We were able to add 
to our programs with some additional games against Glenelg 
and along with our usual hit-outs against Woodville-West 
Torrens saw some promising signs in all grades under match 
conditions.

As we do every year we visited our country zone regions during 
our bye weeks for club promotion, running school coaching 
clinics, club training sessions and conducting our educational 
schools program “Building Better Bloods”. Along with this our 
Riverland Academy training sessions and U16 & U18 Internal 
trials held during the pre-season are a great way for us to bridge 
the gap and take our football program to our country people 
and continue to build on our strong ties within their footballing 
communities.

Jason porplyzia
talent Manager

women’s football

Our 2018 SANFL Women’s team had an exciting yet challenging 
season, finishing 4th on the ladder and were only 2% off making 
the Preliminary Final. The Second Season of SANFLW saw many 
new faces around the club, including players from SAWFL level, 
cross-code players and a number of junior players. 

The football club appointed Andrew Marks as Head Coach with 
assistance from Shane Moon, Janet Bradley and Laura Heinrich. 
Andrew Marks did an excellent job in his new role, assisting 
in the development of players, in particular our cross-code 
players. We would particularly like to thank Shane Moon for 
stepping in as Head Coach for the first four rounds of the Season 
and leading the girls to four straight wins. As a result of Shane 
Moon’s experience and dedication to the team, he has recently 
been appointed Head Coach for the 2019 Season.

It is a true credit to the players for their hard work throughout 
pre-season and their dedication during the season. The players 
started their pre-season training in October 2017, ending 
February 2018, and it was apparent during the matches that 
their fitness had improved immensely. The pre-season camp 
was another excellent opportunity for the players to bond 
together and establish a culture that would lead to great 
success. Although the team just missed out on making the finals, 
there were many positives to be taken away from the 2018 
Season. Our best and fairest was awarded to an outstanding 
player, Rachelle Martin, who continually put in the hard work 
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every week. Chelsea Biddell took out second place in the best 
and fairest and Abbie Ballard finished in 3rd   place. Our strong 
midfielder, Hannah Martin was drafted to the Adelaide Crows 
for the AFLW 2019 Season. We wish Hannah the best of luck as 
she embarks on this exciting new journey.  

The Junior Female Program has continued to grow over the past 
few years and once again the U15 and U17 program commenced 
in August. We had over 65 girls attend the trials during the July 
School Holidays, in the hope of gaining a position in either team. 
Our U15’s side was coached by Jack Agostino, and the U17 side 
was coached by Shane Moon and assisted by Janet Bradley. 
The U15’s team showed great potential and we look forward 
to having them participate again next year. The U17’s team 
achieved great success by winning 3 out of the 4 games. Eight 

of the U17 players will continue to train with our 2019 SANFLW 
team and could potentially be selected for a game at this elite 
level. 
It is important to mention the hard work our volunteers put in 
throughout the season to ensure the girls are taken care of, as 
without them we would not have been able to accomplish what 
we had. A special mention should be made to Glenys Killian 
who did an outstanding job as Women’s Football Coordinator. 
Unfortunately Glenys will not be continuing for season 2019 
but we thank her for her many hours of hard work behind the 
scenes.

lauren vanderloo
women’s football coordinator

wolfpack report

Established in 2015, to save the club from bankruptcy, 2018 
marks the 4th year of Westies Wolfpack Pty Ltd operations. We 
continue to provide capital, critical to assist in the operations 
and under pin the survival of our much loved and great football 
club.

New Investor

This year, we have welcomed our 10th Investor, Mike & Gayle
Memmler, to the Wolfpack Group and thank them for their 
generous support and involvement.

Equity Movements

Significantly, the WAFC, has now become the major Unit 
Holder in the Wolfpack.  Subsequent to receiving its 3rd Land
Divestment payment from the SANFL, it now holds a 57% 
stake and is well on the way to reclaiming 100% ownership 
in the 57 Milner Road Property by the end of 2020.

Capital Investment

In the first 3 years we have provided the WAFC short term 
loans to support its cash flow deficiencies. The past 2 years 
have seen us change our priority to providing capital to 
support the WAFC invest in income producing and cost 
saving assets.
						    
Poker Machine Investment
						    
In August, last year, we provided $100k for the WAFC to invest in 
a number of new Poker Machines.  This has greatly assisted the 
WAFC improving its Net Gaming Revenue & profitability. Already, 
the loan has been reduced to $57k.

westies wolfpack pty ltd

Solar Panel Program

The Wolfpack contributed $50k in May to the WAFC$125k 80kW 
Solar Panel System. Installed to greatly reduce electricity costs & 
improve cash flow, the club has already repaid 16% of the loan.

The Wolfpack Investors

The Directors of the Westies Wolfpack Pty Ltd continue to be 
Richard Sykes, Dean Withers & Troy Abbott. 
Current Investors are Richard & Jo Sykes, Troy Abbott, Murray 
& Alexia Forbes, Paul & Judy Sperling, Tony Davidson, Paul & 
Heather Evans, Robert & Yvonne Day, Graeme & Fay Barton, 
Dean & Sue Withers Mike & Gayle Memmler & the WAFC.

The Wolfpack are a strong group under pinning the future 
viability and success of the WAFC. If you would like to help us 
help our club, please contact me.

Troy Abbott
Managing Director 
0407 272 166
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westonians report

westonians board
president
vice president
treasurer
secretary
board members

matthew matschoss
graeme barton
troy abbott
kerry carn
Fay Barton
Richard Sellers
Doug Allen
Paul Evans
Gayle Dolphin
Emily Hector

2018 for the Westonian’s was a season of change but not a 
dramatic shift in direction. 

I was privileged to be elected as President by my peers from 
the Westonian committee for 2018. Taking over from Graeme 
Barton was never going to be an easy task after 10 years of great 
leadership but I was fortunate that he agreed not to step away 
from the Committee completely. His guidance and input this 
year has been invaluable. 

Getting a committee organised is not always an easy thing to do 
but Kerry Carn as Secretary does a brilliant job. He is It was great 
to have Troy Abbott’s enthusiasm back into the role of Treasurer 
for the Westonians

Fay Barton’s input and management of the 100 club and major 
lottery plus willingness to help at all functions and all times 
is greatly appreciated. Richard Sellers input has been most 
noticeable this year with the introduction and management of 
the 50/50 split raffle that has helped us reach our budget.  Emily 
Hector’s experience and input was always welcome.

We welcomed 3 new members to the committee this year. Paul 
Evans’ presence was greatly appreciated this year, always willing 
to help on match day and whenever required at events. Doug 
Allen’s first year was very useful helping on a number of sub 
committees and whenever required. Gayle Dolphin was also 
conscripted to be part of the committee, her input to the quiz 
night and other events was most useful. 

The Westonians have done well to increase our profit over last 
year to just over $75,000. A tremendous achievement by the 
committee and all members of the Westonians.

This has meant as a group we have been able to contribute 
$75,000 to the club. This has included over $23,000 in cash 
donations. $5,000 in capital donations.

We purchased caps for the players and officials throughout 
the club, so they could be protected throughout the warmer 
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months. As well as supporting the players food after games and 
Centre of Excellence meals on the country trip.

Unfortunately, our numbers again shrunk this year we had 34 
less members which was most disappointing. On that note as 
current and hopefully returning members please encourage 
anyone of your friends that may have enjoyed the hospitality 
and friendship of the Westonians to become a member next 
year.

Whilst on the negatives a couple of our major fundraising 
activities also felt the pinch this year. Our Major lottery dropped 
away in income and in the coming year we will look at its format 
and prize. The race day also took a bit of a hit but continues to 
be a very enjoyable day for all and we may look at a time earlier 
in the year.

Enough negatives however. It was great to welcome a new event 
to the fold in the West Adelaide Trivia night. Thanks to Doug, 
Gail, Richard & Fay for helping it get organised. The money 
raised was great, but the fun & fellowship was even better. This 
was a great chance to introduce new people to the club that 
would not often come. I hope it becomes a new tradition and 
highlight on the calendar for everyone at the club.

 That coupled with the introduction of the 50/50 split raffle 
meant we were able to peg some profit back.  Richards’ drive 
on getting this organised was brilliant. That coupled with great 
assistance he received from the Cheerleaders meant that we 
were able to bring cash into the club we had not seen before.

 Together with a greater effort in our wine drives championed 
by Troy and greatly supported by Serafino wines has meant we 
have been able to post the profit we have. 

I would heartily like to thank a number of people that donated 
toward the Westonians throughout the year. First Wayne 
Turnbull from Adelaide Image Printing’s donation toward the 
running of our match day functions is greatly appreciated. It 
continues to mean that we can support the Cheerleaders to 
work behind the bar and Gordon to police the door.

Troy Abbott’s generation donation through the Westonians 
means we can keep our profit ticking along.

Sponsorship directly from Adelaide Galvanising particularly 
helping with the Race day.

Rusden wines through Dennis & Christian Canute means our 
match day raffles continue to be popular.

Together with Richard Sellers organising meat trays and the 
popular addition of hampers donated by Tony & Marks. As well 
as donations from the Bartons, Gayle Dolphin and the Pirakis 
family all helping to keep the raffles tick along.

A massive thank you to the Cheerleaders for their support 
throughout the year. Kelly Memmler has been great to liaise 
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with throughout the year. The smiling faces of the girls behind 
the bar has made for a most enjoyable experience on match day.

I would also like to thank our club captain Tom Keough for 
interviewing a player each week after the game and bringing 
something special to our loyal supporters. It was a pleasure to 
recognize Josh Schiller for his 100th game and Jack Agostino for 
his 50th game for the club. We will continue to create strong 
bonds as a coterie group with the players partners and families 
as we see the Westonians as chance for them to get together 
socially on match days.

One of the greatest pleasures I will have this year will come at 
the AGM itself.  Recognising the tremendous service of two of 
greatest servants of the Westonian Committee.

Firstly, Tony Davidson a long-time member of the Westonian 
Committee and President for 1 year and Vice President for a 
number. His work over a number of years has helped make the 
Westonians what it is today.

Current committee member and recent past president Graeme 
Barton has not only guided the ship brilliantly over the past 10 
years in that role, he has made sure it has been fully powered 
and steaming along. Together with wife’s Fay tireless work, they 
have made sure we are a successful and profitable arm of the 
West Adelaide Football Club. He has served over 12 years on the 
Westonian Committee but the amount of work he has done for 
the club in that time would fill most of our lifetimes.

I look forward to welcoming new members to the committee 
in the coming year with new ideas and enthusiasm. The 
Westonians will continue to support the West Adelaide Football 
Club to achieve success both on and off the field. 

matthew matschoss
President

Below: SANFL Retro Round inspired by the 70’s & 80’s
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past players & officials report

past players & officials committee

The 2018 season was another great year for the Past Players 
& Officials with large numbers attending our rooms on match 
days and many enjoying our hospitality and catching up with old 
mates.

The annual dinner this year was, once again, an absolute 
success. Our Guest Speaker for the night was former West 
Adelaide Player & Official, Hallett Shueard, who spoke of his 
life’s journey with the Club and beyond. It was great to have the 
Senior Coach, Gavin Colville, join us to give us a rundown on 
season 2018 and what his expectations are for 2019. We have 
received positive feedback from many who attended on how 
great the night was.

Once again, a big thank you to our President, Greg Summerton, 
for another outstanding performance as MC. Whilst mentioning 
Summo, Greg has decided to step down from our Committee to 
spend more time with his ever-growing family. We would like 
to acknowledge and thank Greg for his contribution to the Past 
Players & Officials over a great number of years. We wish him all 
the best for the future and no doubt we will still see him around 
the Club.

Our sponsorship of the West Adelaide Football Club
continues with our under 18 Memorial Awards.

The Awards this year won by:

Nathan Caruso “Jake Watson Memorial Medal”
Saul Morelli “The Knott/Mitchell Award”
Jason Westley “The Cory Siemers Award”

Congratulations to the Awardees.

We lost some great members of our Club throughout season 
2018 who have represented and served our Club so well – they 
include Norman Hay, Wayne Coulls, Lee Ravlich, Robert Buss, 
Wendy Kruger, Ken Candy, Mark Beswick, Kevin Gasmier, John 
“Ali” Barber, Brian Childs, Reg Henderson and, at the time of 
writing this, we hear of the sad passing of the Club’s first All 
Australian, the great Jack Lynch.

To other members we have lost throughout the season, 
our thoughts are with their families. They will always be 
remembered as part of our great Club.

We would also like to thank the Management & Staff of the 
West Adelaide Football Club. In particular, Gail Memmler for 
her tireless work on match days, Peter Meuret from Underdale 
Cellars and The 2 Bro’s from the WAFC kitchen.  We would also 
like to thank all the volunteers who have assisted us throughout 
the year.

Good luck to Gavin Colville and the WAFC football players for 
season 2019 - we hope it’s a successful year for the Club.

This year will be a challenging one for the Past Players & Officials 
as we head in a new direction. We hope that we can get many 
past members back to the Club.  Keep an eye on the Club’s web 
site for upcoming events for the Past Players & Officials.

To all involved with the West Adelaide Football Club, good luck 
in season 2019.

Bernie Conlen
On Behalf of the West Adelaide Past 
Players & Officials committee 

Pictured:
Left - Annual dinner with host Greg Summerton and guest 
speakers Gavin Colville & Hallett Shueard 
Above: WAFC’s first All Australian, the great Jack Lynch
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Craig Bennetts
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bob Sampson
GRAEME Barton
TROY Abbott 
KERRY Carn
MARK Beswick
John Duggan
Doug Allen
Jim Donaghey
Luke Jamieson
Geoff Jamieson
Richard Sellers
Nick Karasoulos
Chris Collins
Stephen Thompson

During the season we lost Mark Beswick who was the WAFC 
and SANFL Historian. Mark and Graeme Barton had the vision to 
preserve the memorabilia of the WAFC and formed the History 
Group several years ago. The WAFC Board provided a room for 
storage of memorabilia which had been in a number of areas 
throughout the club. Mark’s contribution to the recording of the 
history of West Adelaide and SANFL football was outstanding. 
The WAFC has honoured Mark by naming the club history room 
as the “Mark Beswick History Room”. 

Mark and Graeme made a significant contribution to the Team 
of Century selection and function.

John Duggan has taken over the Club Historian Role and he 
acknowledges he has big shoes to fill.

The History Group has continued to catalogue the memorabilia 
of the West Adelaide Football Club. This is a very time-
consuming process and most meetings have been spent 
examining old photographs and scanning onto computer discs.  

All the club badges have been catalogued along with a great 
deal of  other memorabilia. Well over one thousand items have 
now been catalogued.

To learn more about the history of the West Adelaide Football 
club including premierships, Hall of Fame, medallists, records 
and AFL/ VFL drafted players head to the history section of our 
website - www.westadelaidefc.com.au

Gerry McGinley from “At the toss of a coin” has provided great 
assistance in the valuation process, and although we are about 
90 percent through, the current valuation is $270,425. This has 
been added to the club assets register. We have also increased 
the insurance thanks to the valuation by Gerry. We expect the 
valuation to be in the area of $350,000 when completed.

Chris Collins a new member of the committee has been and will 
continue to conduct interviews with WAFC club identities.  We 
have interviewed Reg Henderson, Ron Benton, Peter Phipps and 
Brian Faehse and their stories have been recorded, transcribed 
and placed into the History Group files. It is intended that each 
month a profile will be placed onto the Club Web site.
I would like to thank those members who have donated items to 
the History Group this year as it all helps to record our history.
We are still seeking WAFC Annual Reports for 1922, 1923, 1926, 
1931 and 1932 as we do not have a copy. Can you assist?

Bob Sampson
President
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finance report

It is again pleasing to present the financial statements for 
2017/18 to our members.  This is an opportunity for all 
members and stakeholders to examine the published, audited 
results for themselves.

Our statutory profit for the year was $199,820.    

This figure includes the following:

SANFL Land Divestment Funds		  $275,000
• SANFL Equalisation Grant -		  $100,000
• Depreciation			   $(192,664).

After taking these items into account our trading cash earnings 
were $17,484.

What does this mean?

• The Land Divestment Funds are the third instalment, 
totalling $725,000 so far, of a total of $2,000,000 to be 
eventually received,  Again, this isn’t a normal trading 
profit, but is applied to pay off our non-current debt to the 
Wolfpack.  That debt, which started at $2,000,000 three 
years ago, now stands at $1,375,000, made up of $375,000 
to Wolfpack members and $1,000,000 as a bank loan to 
the Wolfpack.  In other words, the Club is now the major 
stakeholder in the Wolfpack.
• The effect of this reduction of debt is that our net costs 
decrease each year by approximately $25,000, through 
increased Wolfpack dividends, which improves our trading 
model.
• Again, the SANFL Equalisation Grant, given to assist the 
WAFC, but with conditions including a salary cap restriction, 
is not normal trading income.  It does, however, further pay 
down debt and assists with our cash flow.
• Our memorabilia value has been brought to account for 
the first time, at the start of this financial year.  It increases 
the asset value of our Balance Sheet by $350,000. These 
items have been expertly valued.

Cash Flow

Our ability to pay our bills depends almost entirely on our 
ability to produce a trading profit, along with prudent use of 
Equalisation Funds.  As our debt reduces, however, our 3 year 
trading budget improves materially, as our net rent cost to the 
Wolfpack also reduces each year.  Tight cash flow is a fact of 
life for many SANFL clubs and we are no different.  However, it 
is manageable and we have also materially reduced our lease 
liabilities over the past 12 months.

Frequently asked Questions:

“Are we at risk financially?”
Quite the contrary.  The value of our assets (at book value) 
exceeds our total liabilities by $1,231,269.

“Are we making enough money through our venue to cover our 
football costs and pay down debt?”
For several years, the answer to this was ‘No’ to both questions.  
For the last two years, after severe cost-cutting and other 
measures, we are moving closer to achieving this on a cash 
basis.  The SANFL Land Divestment & Equalisation Funds 
totalling $375,000 are being applied on top of that to reduce 
non-current debt and finance liabilities.

“Where will we be in 4 or 5 years?
This depends on our trading profitability.  Although we have 
improved from heavy losses to a roughly breakeven trading 
situation, our plan is now to move to the next stage, that of 
increased revenue across our operations.  We will receive 
another $1,250,000 in Land Divestment Funds over the next 4 
years and that should mean our non-current debt will be almost 
paid out, leaving us with freehold title to our land and buildings.  
In addition, the payout of that debt will reduce our ‘rent’ costs 
by a further $100,000 to $125,000 per annum.

“Have our revenues increased?”
No.  In 2017/18, our bar revenue was down substantially 
and gaming was static after a 10% fall the previous year.  
Sponsorship decreased and we start 2018/19 with a much 
reduced sponsorship portfolio and face challenges to restore it 
to previous levels.  Our efforts now turn even more strongly to 
this area of our operations.

“Who is our major debt owed to?”
Almost entirely to the Wolfpack, our group of supporters who 
have assisted the Club over the past 3 years, by investing in our 
future.  Apart from that, our debts are normal finance leases 
and trade creditors.  The age of our outstanding trade creditors 
has reduced dramatically over the past three years.

“What is the effect of depreciation on our results?”
Our results are calculated after writing off $192,000 in 
depreciation of our assets in 2017/18.  This is a non-cash charge, 
but properly reflects the diminution in value of our non-current 
assets, such as equipment, gaming machines and buildings.  The 
depreciation charge on our buildings, required by Accounting 
Standards, is over $50,000, a charge clubs who do not own their 
own buildings do not have. 

In summary, despite the priority for our trading operations 
to improve further to help our cash flow, prudent financial 
management has taken us from an insolvent position three 
years ago to a continually improving situation now.
I would very much like to thank the SANFL for their valued 
assistance throughout the year, Heath Pocock from the SANFL 
for his work on our monthly results and budgets and Gayle 
Dolphin for her expertise and knowledge of our financial affairs.
Our budget for 2018/19 shows a further improvement and our 
task is now to continue to turn that into a reality.

Lee Harradine
Finance Director
















